
Friday11th December, 2020.

Dear parents and carers,

I’m sure you’ll be aware that the Department for Education announced on Tuesday that schools could assign 

Friday the 18th of December as an emergency INSET day, allowing schools to close to pupils a day earlier 

than planned.  The idea behind this is so that any likely school based contact tracing for cases of COVID that 

arise after the 18th of December would not extend into the Christmas break.

We feel this is exceptionally late notice not only for parents who potentially would have to arrange for

unplanned childcare, but also for schools who use INSET days to deliver staff training.  Parents will know that 

we invest a great deal of time and effort in our professional development offer for staff and didn’t feel such

a short amount of time would allow us to plan and deliver a training day to our required standard.  We 

would have to make up this day elsewhere in the remainder of the calendar and feel that our already 

planned professional development programme would be detrimentally impacted by this decision, which will 

ultimately negatively impact on pupils’ experience in the classroom.

The will therefore be open as planned on Friday the 18th of December.  I issued the end of term 

arrangements to parents last week but I thought it’d be useful to share these again.  We will be maintaining 

our staggered times across the day and the departure times for pupils for that last day, Friday 18th of 

December, are as below;

Parents will know the charity that we choose to support is St Rocco’s who provide exceptional care for 
people in our local community.  As such pupils can choose not to wear their uniform on the last day of term 

and we’d ask that pupils bring a donation of £1 to wear their own clothes. 

COVID cases during the Christmas break

As touched on above, given that there continues to be community transmission of COVID-19 in Warrington 

there is a chance that pupils may contract coronavirus over the next few weeks.  Where pupils become 

symptomatic on either Saturday the 19th of December or Sunday 20th of December and go on to test 

positive, we have some clear processes in place so that we can engage in contract tracing those in school 

who would be classed as close contacts of the individual who tests positive.  I must stress that if a pupil 

becomes symptomatic on Monday 21st or beyond, you do not need to contact the school as pupils will not 

have been in school during the 48 hours where they are infectious prior to developing symptoms.  Where 

this is the case you will need to notify us of your child’s positive test upon our return in January and you 
should engage in with NHS track and trace programme.

Year Group End of day

7 1pm

8 1pm

9 1:30pm

10 12:30pm

11 12:30pm



The diagram below outlines the steps parents should take where pupils test positive for COVID-19 during the 

holidays.

For any cases that arise where symptoms have developed within 48 hours since the pupil was last in school, 

we will complete contact tracing identifying pupils who have been in close contact with the individual who 

has tested positive.  We will contact the parents of those pupils who are close contacts indicating that they 

will need to self-isolate for 14 days as indicated in the current government guidance.

Our senior team will be taking responsibility for undertaking this contact tracing process over the first week 

of the Christmas holidays where necessary.  We will be allocating a time period each day where this will be 

picked up as suggested in the guidance issued to schools by the Department for Education. You will receive a 

response within 24 hours should you need to contact the school because your child has developed 

symptoms within the first 48 hours of school closure and has tested positive for COVID 19.

I know for those identified as close contacts and asked to self-isolate this might be frustrating and may 

impact on your plans for Christmas, but I’d like to remind parents that we have to deliver this information 
and instruction as we have been mandated to do so by the government.

 Pupil tested 

positive for 

COVID 19? 

Yes – pupil developed symptoms 48 

hours after last attending school 
Yes – pupil developed symptoms within 48 

hours since last attending school 

Contact school via email – 

covidcase@penkethhigh.org 

Inform the school of; 

• Pupil name and form 

• Date symptoms developed 

• Date of positive test 

• Any pupils identified as close 

contacts at break/lunch/travelling 

to and from school 

Engage with NHS track and trace, follow 

NHS and government guidance on self-

isolation 

Engage with NHS track and trace, follow 

NHS and government guidance on self-

isolation 

Inform school on Tuesday 5th of January 

2021 



Academic reports

Parents will receive a report via their child’s school email address; this report will consist of progress scores 
based on your child’s performance in each subject this term. We intend to use this data to help us ensure 
that students are in the correct set to make maximum progress. Due to restrictions placed on schools this 

year, the setting this term was based on combined Key Stage 2 data (CATs scores for Year 7). The setting for 

the next term will be based solely on the academic performance of your child in English, Maths, Science, 

History, Geography and Languages since September. We will review this setting again at Easter so that 

students are always given the opportunity to move set based on their current attainment and performance 

across their subjects. We will review Year 10 setting following their recent suite of examinations and what 

that tells us about their current performance. For Year 11, setting will, in the most part, remain the same as 

we approach the GCSE exams. We are mindful of the disruption to learning that has taken place across the 

last 9 months and the benefits that a continuity of teacher can bring to their final preparations for exams.

Winter Grant

I have attached a letter from Warrington Borough Council that provides information about further support 

available for families through the Winter COVID-19 grant scheme.  We’re told that families applying for 

support before the 13th of December are likely to be in receipt of support before Christmas.

Following significant disruption to their education earlier this year pupils need to make the most of every 

opportunity to engage in learning to ensure that they are well placed to make progress going forward; this 

means that they need to be in school.   We will be continuing to drive learning across the last week of term.

The evidence is clear, pupils who don’t attend school regularly suffer from poor achievement in comparison 
to their peers.  Indeed a report from the DfE highlights that pupils who attend regularly are 2.2 times more 

likely to achieve 5 GCSEs at grade 4 and above compared to those who are regularly absent.  Of course, 

there are unavoidable circumstances that result in absence at this time, but this makes it even more 

important for pupils to attend school where they are able and circumstances allow them to do so.

We have a shared aspiration and that is for your child to be successful and to have the very best life chances.  

Attendance plays a significant role in the chances of pupils achieving this success.

I wish you and your family all the very best at this challenging time.

Yours sincerely,

Mr J Carlin.

Principal.






